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“Resources and budget of the Congress for 2009” –
Recommendation 238 (2008) of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe 
(Reply adopted by the Committee of Ministers on 21 May 2008 at the 1027th meeting of the Ministers’ Deputies) 

——————————————
1. 
The Committee of Ministers has examined Congress Recommendation 238 (2008) on “Resources and budget of the Congress for 2009”. It will consider its budgetary requests in the general context of the draft budget presented by the Secretary General of the Council of Europe. 

2.
At the 118th Session of the Committee of Ministers (Strasbourg, 7 May 2008), the Ministers reaffirmed the importance they attach to continued efforts as regards the complete implementation of the Warsaw Summit decisions and the achievement of the main aims of the Statute, both through streamlining activities in order to better focus on the Council of Europe’s fundamental objective of preserving and promoting human rights, democracy and the rule of law, and through the ongoing reform of its organisational structures and working methods for greater efficiency and transparency.

3.
The Committee of Ministers underlines that the budgetary discussions and decisions reflect the overall budgetary situation in the member states. Nevertheless, the budget of the Council of Europe has grown over the past years at a slightly higher pace than zero real growth. As regards the budget for 2008, additional resources have been provided for priority areas, in line with the decisions taken at Warsaw, through internal redeployment of resources and through carrying over those resources which remained unspent from the prior year.

4.
The Committee of Ministers would also refer the Congress to the reply adopted by the Committee of Ministers on 2 May 2007 to Congress recommendation 162 (2005) on the revision of the Charter of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe, in which the Committee of Ministers stated:  

“As the Congress is aware, the Council of Europe is facing severe budgetary constraints. It will aim to implement the decisions taken at the Warsaw Summit and provide the necessary resources for the effective functioning of the European Court of Human Rights within these constraints. Accordingly, the Committee of Ministers considers that the Congress should aim to implement the provisions of the revised Statutory Resolution and Charter within the limits of its current budgetary envelope.”

5.
Whilst considering that the Congress should aim to keep within its current budgetary envelope, the Committee of Ministers welcomes the work that the Congress has been undertaking on European Local Democracy Week and considers that this is an important priority for the Congress.
6.
As regards the request to grant the status of “specially appointed official” to the Secretary General of the Congress, the Committee of Ministers considers that this request should be analysed in the light of the job classification exercise recently undertaken by the Secretary General with a view to ensuring coherence across the different parts of the Organisation. 
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